Meeting Minutes 08/07/2025

THE FAYETTE COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION met on August 7th, 2025, at 7:00 P.M. in the Fayette County Administrative Complex, 140 Stonewall Avenue West, Fayetteville, Georgia.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

John Kruzan, Chairman

Danny England, Vice-Chairman

John H. Culbreth Sr

Jim Oliver Boris Thomas

STAFF PRESENT:

Debbie Bell, Planning and Zoning Director

Deborah Sims, Zoning Administrator

Maria Binns, Zoning Secretary

E. Allison Ivey Cox, County Attorney

NEW BUSINESS

- 1. Call to Order. Chairman John Kruzan called the August 7, 2025, meeting to order at 7:00 pm.
- 2. Pledge of Allegiance. Chairman John Kruzan offered the invocation and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. County Attorney E. Allison Ivey Cox was absent.
- 3. Approval of Agenda. Danny England made a motion to approve the agenda. John Culbreth, Sr., seconded the motion. The motion carried 5-0.
- 4. Consideration of the Minutes of the meeting held on July 7, 2025. Danny England made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting held on July 17, 2025. John Culbreth, Sr., seconded the motion. The motion carried 5-0.
- 5. Plats

Ms. Debbie Bell confirmed the plat was reviewed and approved by staff, stating that the minor final plat creates additional lots but does not create new roads.

a. Minor Final Plat for Morris Estates. John Culbreth, Sr., made a motion to approve the Minor Final Plat for Morris Estates. Danny England seconded the motion. The motion passed 5-0.

PUBLIC HEARING

6. **Consideration of Petition 1364-25-A**, Applicant is requesting to rezone Parcel No. 1306 011 (45.412 acres) from R-40 (Single-Family Residential) to A-R (Agricultural-Residential). Property is located in Land Lot 219 of the 13th District and fronts Highway 314.

Ms. Debbie Bell stated the applicant is proposing to rezone the parcels above totaling 50.15 acres for the purposes of use as a single-family residence and for operating an A-R Wedding/Event Venue. She explained the staff recommendation for 1364-25-A (Parcel 1306-011), the future land use plan, is designated for Low Density Residential, and A-R zoning will be suitable. Parcel 1306-117 (smaller lot) does not meet the minimum lot size for A-R zoning, so a condition is recommended to combine it with a larger parcel. Based on the investigation and staff analysis, Planning & Zoning Staff recommends conditional approval. She showed the maps and added that any entrances and driveways will be reviewed and approved by GDOT. Before the Board voted on each petition separately, Ms. Bell read the staff recommendation conditions individually if the petitions were approved:

1364-25-A:

1. All parcels that are the subject of this petition shall be combined by a recorded final plat within 180 days of the approval of the petition or prior to the submittal of a site development plan, whichever comes first.

1364-25-B:

1. All parcels that are the subject of this petition shall be combined by a recorded final plat within 180 days of the approval of the petition or prior to the submittal of a site development plan, whichever comes first.

Ms. Bell informed the public that they were going to hold two separate public hearings, being "A" the first one and "B" the second one, with opportunities to speak on either one and to remember to sign the sheet at the podium.

Chairman John Kruzan thanked Ms. Bell for the presentation and asked if the petitioner was present.

Mr. Xavier Hill, owner of the property, stated he purchased the property two years ago. He is a builder who was planning to build houses on the lot, but didn't feel that it would help the community. He stated he would like to do small gatherings by reservation only, a licensed fishing wellness workshop, and book readings. He commented that the lake requires some updates and might cost him three hundred and fifty grants on repairs, and he started repairing the dam. He will also, in the future, like to develop the property. He mentioned this project will be a better option instead of a housing development.

Ms. Lucille Hill, the mother of the applicant, spoke in support of the petition, stating that the will be only small gatherings, nothing after ten thirty and nothing over seventy-five people, probably once a month.

Mr. Richard Winfrey, developer, mentioned that the initial plan to build a subdivision is not compatible with the current economy and the area. He stated the location of the venue is going to be away from the street, the surrender sides of the property have good buffers.

In Opposition:

Mr. Larry Mapp stated his concern is the egress will be on Highway 314 and he opposed that it would create additional traffic and the definition of county's definition of A-R.

Ms. Gail Raby lived in the area for 31 years, moving from DeKalb County to a safe, quiet place. She stated this change can lead to establishment event venues with frequent parties, noise, safety concerns, and open floodgates for other properties to file suit, transforming a quiet residential area into a mixed commercial zone, where the values will go down and crime rates will go up. Ms. Gaby mentioned Mr. Hill sees this property as an investment, not as a residence, and asked the board for denial of the petition.

Ms. Heidi Anderson stated that respectfully urges to deny the request, which will introduce significant harm to a peaceful family environment, allowing commercial parties will change the nature of the neighborhood. She talked about public safety, traffic, loss of property values, and erosion of community character. Ms. Heidi stated if rezoned will erode the quiet, stable neighborhood and replace it with commercial activities that belong in appropriate zone areas.

Mr. Carlton Morse has been a resident for 30 years at Dix Lee On Subdivision mentioned that the people who are present tonight have been disturbed by noise on this property and will be affected by the special uses of A-R zoning. Mr. Morse stated that when there is a commercial motive, plans can change, and he brought a petition with signatures of members for the board. Ms. Debra Sims received the petition and handed it to the board.

Chairman John Kruzan asked the audience to have respect for people who are speaking and not to applaud to help us move the process moving.

Ms. Marcelle English from the Newton Plantation, improving the community is great, the house was bought as residential, the parcel should be sold and purchased elsewhere to do this type of business. Highway 314 is not a good location for an event center.

Mr. Isaac Logan, resident of the subdivision of Country Lakes, stated they don't need additional traffic, having delivering trucks going into people's yards, and adding the Liberty North subdivision will make an increase in that area.

Mr. Lawrence Patterson from the Newton Plantation subdivision stated that he doesn't personally know Mr. Hill, but he stated that he initially wanted to build homes, but those plans changed because of the economy, which would have had minimum traffic. Time ran off for petition "A", Ms. Bell and Chairman Kruzan informed Mr. Patterson, but Mr. Hill declined to speak and asked the board for Mr. Patterson to continue, and he will be next for petition "B". Mr. Patterson stated was a security before becoming a police officer and as Ms. Lucille Hill mentioned previously ten thirty was not going to be enough to stop the parties, he asked Mr. Hill if security would be security required for each gathering for extended hours? Security guards or police officers? mentioned they don't care, he was one before, they just want to get paid. He added his opposition to the petitions.

Mr. Harold Powell lives in Acorn Ridge, stating that growing up in a low income area he did everything he could to change the trajectory of his life, he worked very hard to make sure his family could feel protected and safe. Mr. Powell stated the zoning stays with the property, not the owner, and once he sells, who knows what's coming next? A recent party got out of control in Country Lake, due to lack of control the resources of Fayette County were stretched beyond capacity, trying to contain traffic, blocking residences. There is nothing you can do to stop them.

Ms. Denise Morse has been in Fayette County for thirty years, a side neighbor from the property, and has watched Fayette County continue to keep Marta and public transportation out, which is great to control who comes and goes, concerned about the large parties and noise.

Mr. Walter Metzger mentioned that he has no problem with a subdivision across from him, but anything classified as commercial would change the value of his property and the way he lives at his home.

Ms. Leslie Head lives in Lafayette Estates, mentioned Mr. Hill wanted to cut a road in the middle of the neighborhood about four months ago (RDP-017-24), he spoke about the infrastructure projects, water, sewage, power, and put a drainage 20 inch line to drain the lake and do other things to it. If he is allowed to do this, it will be major consequences.

Chairman John Kruzan asked if there was anyone else in opposition. With no response, he asked Mr. Hill to come back for rebuttal.

Mr. Hill that he wanted to address the last person's comment by stating that before purchasing the property in Lafayette Drive, and was told by the county in order to develop the backside of the lake he need it access on the other side of the dam to develop thirty acres in accordance with he county guidelines. Mr. Hill responded there

are a lot of assumptions and it's not his intention to put up a commercial building; he wants his neighbors to beautify the community, not to take away from the community. He presented a slide show of the property and what he had invested in. Ms. Bell presented it to the audience in general.

Chairman Kruzan brought the item back to the board for questions/comments.

John Culbreth, Sr., mentioned he understands as the owner of this property, he has good intentions and once a major rezoning takes place with other uses that can be placed on the property, that will open the door that will be contrariety to the community. Looking at some news in the Metro Atlanta area, within five years will be needed for housing, Mr. Culbreth adds that what is the greatest good for the community.

Mr. Boris Thomas mentioned would ignore everyone's comments, and will use what mistaken by Mr. Hill appointed that it will be modest gatherings, what modest? It will be private tastings, tastings of what? and what are the hours and limitations? Prohibit activities that were not mentioned, noted, didn't you say any control hours, stated something loosely, but that's not in writing, nor can it be controlled by Fayette County or the Board once it's zoned. By hiring traffic monitors if needed, who determines the need? Mr. Thomas added that he did not hear anything following any type of noise ordinance, parking limitations, or changes from the different uses this zoning allows.

Mr. Hill responded that most of Mr. Thomas' questions are addressed by the ordinances, and regarding the egress to the property, there are three entry and exit points.

Mr. Thomas asked if the Fayette County Sheriff has to use resources to enforce the complaints and noise monitored, or do you have any type of enforcement of it?

Mr. Hill responded that he will be the one enforcing it and mentioned this property has a joint easement and he will be fixing it and the state mandates for repairs.

Mr. Jim Oliver mentioned he understands EPD is classifying the dam as a Class one, the part of the property developing for the venue. How are you going to access the back side of the neighbors to access that part?

Mr. Hill stated he would do anything with that side of the property; everything will be on the Highway 314 side.

Mr. Danny England asked what is the layout of that house inside?

Mr. Hill responded with three bedrooms, two and a half baths, and a six-hundred-square-foot cover patio.

Mr. England mentioned it will be limited to an event center, either it will be added to it or renovated, or something else to accommodate.

Mr. Hill responded that it will not be used for that; he is just trying to use the property as it is currently. He is trying to keep it simple.

Mr. England added that mentioned by a couple of citizens commented previously that this will be a commercial use, even if it is a residential area and establishing a residential character and people committing to a property by purchasing it, and what they see is what they get. Conceptually, the community is not buying that.

Chairman Kruzan gave the petitioner the opportunity to withdraw the petitions before voting.

Mr. Hill decided to continue for the separate votes.

John Culbreth, Sr., made the motion to DENY Petition 1364-25-A. Danny England seconded the motion. The motion passed 5-0.

7. Consideration of Petition 1364-25-B, to rezone Parcel No. 1306 117, proposes to rezone 4.738 acres from R-40 (Single-Family Residential) to A-R Agricultural-Residential (Single-Family). Property is located in Land lot 219 of the 13th District and fronts Highway 314.

Since there were two separate petitions and the hearing for each one of those was read and all comments were heard, the Planning Commission Board voted as follows:

John Culbreth, Sr., made the motion to DENY Petition 1364-25-B. Danny England seconded the motion. The motion passed 5-0.

8. Consideration of Petition 1365-25, Applicant proposes to rezone 53.81 acres from R-70 (Single-Family Residential) to A-R Agricultural-Residential (Single-Family). Property is located in Land Lots 80 & 81 of the 7th District and fronts Coastline Road.

Ms. Debbie Bell explained the petition above and stated the applicant's intentions are to use the uses of the A-R zoning district and, in the long-range plan, apply for a PUD-PRL zoning for developing a retreat and training center for veterans and their service dogs. Staff recommendation approval of the request for A-R zoning (Agricultural-Residential), as defined by the Fayette County Land Use Future Comprehensive Plan, shows one unit per two acres for this area. The property contains environmentally sensitive areas and floodplain and will not be developed. It's surrounded by properties R-70, R-45, and a portion of this property was annexed from the Town of Tyrone. Ms. Bell showed the maps and stated in staff's opinion that the zoning proposal is not likely to have an adverse impact on nearby residential uses.

Chairman John Kruzan asked if the petitioner was present.

Ms. Piper Hill stated she is the owner of the property and bought it six or seven years ago, and an area large enough to create a respite area for veterans and to train dogs without disturbing people around them, she mentioned her intentions are to turn it into a PUD later, she mentioned doesn't want to make a large impact on the area and will be one building built for training and had the intent of doubling the walls for noise contained, will do a background check done called PCLM to everyone that comes to the program to see how are they doing know, because there are some veterans that she cannot help. Ms. Hill stated that when she got injured, she couldn't read, write or tide her shoes, she had a traumatic brain injury and when she asked the VA for help and claim she could obtain the help needed. She is alive because of her dog and throughout the eighteen years she is been running the program through healing for heroes, she knows that nature is very important for both veterans and people and the community and stated want to keep the natural habitat there, will try to keep whatever parking will be within that one acre along with the building. Ms. Hill stated they are the number one veteran nonprofit in the state of Georgia, providing services for brain health, service dogs, nutrition for both, and are the third nonprofit in the United States. She mentioned training 125 service dogs a year for veterans and it's going down significantly this year around 80 service dogs for veterans. They also train service dogs for civilian adults and for children. Since 2008, They have trained 425 service dogs for civilians in this community and 139 service dogs for children with disabilities.

Chaiman Kruzan asked the audience if anyone was in support of the petition.

Mr. Charles Bennett came in for another hearing but said she is doing what best veterans.

Chairman Kruzan asked if anyone else was in support of the petition or opposition. With no response the chairman brough the item back to the board for questions/comments.

Mr. John Culbreth, Sr., asked the petitioner how long have you own this property?

Ms. Hill six or seven years.

Mr. Culbreth asked do you recalled submitting this petition to the planning commission and if it was withdrawn or did you own it at that time?

Ms. Hill responded it was originally going to be a neighborhood, but not by her, whoever owned it before her.

Ms. Bell commented she didn't remember the developer's name but that plan went away when the housing market crashed.

- Mr. Culbreth stated that when Pete presented to the Ellen Ridge community association, which he is the president of, was withdrawn and the community was very vocal and what the impact would be on the adjacent neighborhoods.
 - Ms. Hill responded she did not submit anything to the county or to Pete.
- Mr. Culbreth added it was discussed and was a meeting with Pete and a facility, and issues came out about the dogs' sounds, barking.
- Ms. Hill responded honestly Sir, you have more to worry about those [wild] boars outside than my dogs. You haven't heard my dog at all, sitting here right under the chair.
- Mr. Culbreth stated, just wanted to put into the records what the concerns were in the community for Ellen's Ridge and the Homeowners Association.
- Mr. Boris Thomas asked, "Are you planning on housing any veterans and for how long"?
- Ms. Hill responded that their classes are being discussed for a longer period, for her to train the trainer program from Sunday to Friday.
 - Mr. Thomas asked how many veterans there will be at one time.?
- Mr. Hill responded they will have no house there but if they do it will be six, maybe ten at the most, they will stay in area hotels.
 - Mr. Thomas asked, "Would you allow weapons in the property"?
- Ms. Hill responded, "We have the second amendment. I'm not going to ask them to bring their weapons, but I don't know how to answer that, but I carry my weapon almost everywhere I go.".
- Mr. Thomas asked would you have any security for any unstable veterans incase venturing the surrender neighborhoods?
- Mr. Hill responded she has been doing it this since 2008 and explained on one occasion she had to bring undercover police into the class for a veteran she was concern about and will have a new head trainer and he is a police officer.
- Mr. Jim Oliver asked Ms. Bell in order to develop things they will have to come back to staff?
- Ms. Bell responded that a PUD is a very specific rezoning they will come for two public hearings and will require specific rezoning and have to follow that development

very closely.

Ms. Hill added they do background checks for everyone enroll in their program and also they fill out a PCAL form that the VA and the psychiatrists use to check people's mental health and she stated had turned down some people for lying, and will not accept people on the sex offender list or killers, she will refer them to someone else that might can help them.

Mr. Culbreth asked what size facility the applicant is proposing?

Ms. Hill responded this might change because of money, but something around 50x50 training center, she states right now she is training in churches and American Legion building. She would like something bigger, around 22,000 square feet. Two story building to use the second story as storage.

Mr. Culbreth asked what is the timetable for development?

Ms. Hill responded she hadn't started with the architectural project just yet but the plan start building in a year and a half.

Mr. Culbreth asked staff if did we put up signs about this request.?

Ms. Bell responded yes.

Mr. Danny England asked the petitioner somewhere between 80 to 125 dogs a year, how many will you have in site at any giving time?

Ms. Hill responded to no more than 20.

Mr. England asked if any structure will have a kennel for 20 dogs and also a few spaces for housing, and if this will be a kind of mix use building.

Ms. Hill responded correct.

Mr. England commented he is an architect and the sound will be the most concerning part in this building and just make sure to think about the surrounding communities.

Mr. Culbreth asked where are you planning to ingress and egress to the property?

Ms. Hill responded will be probably on Coastline Road.

Ms. Bell added it will have to be on Coastline, it only has frontage on that road, and it is restricted to Coastline Road. When someone starts developing a property they will work with the engineering department to located the driveway or in an appropriate spot that has good sight distance in all directions.

Chairman Kruzan asked for any more questions from the board or to make a motion.

Danny England made the motion to recommend APPROVAL of Petition 1365-25. Jim Oliver seconded the motion. The motion carried 3-1-1. John Culbreth, Sr., opposed, and Boris Thomas abstained from voting.

9. Consideration of Petition 1366-25, Applicant is requesting to rezone 31.144 acres from R-45 (Single-Family Residential) to A-R Agricultural-Residential (Single-Family). Property is located in Land Lots 73 and 88 of the 5th District and fronts South Jeff Davis Drive and Dixon Circle.

Ms. Bell stated the lot is a legal record that meets or exceeds A-R zoning requirements. The Future Land Use Map designates it as Low-Density Residential, with a 1-acre minimum parcel size. A-R has a 5-acre minimum parcel size, making it less intensive zoning than R-45. Staff recommends conditional approval for rezone from R-45 to A-R as follows:

- 1. The existing house on the parcel does not meet the building setback requirements for A-R and shall be demolished within 180 days of approval of the rezoning or prior to application for any future rezonings or minor final plats, whichever comes first.
- 2. The owner/developer shall dedicate land to Fayette County as needed to provide a minimum 50-ft of right of way as measured from the existing centerline of South Jeff Davis Road for the full width of the parcel. This dedication shall be completed within 180 days of approval, or prior to the submittal of a final plat, whichever comes first.
- 3. No new parcels may be created unless and until a paved road, constructed to County Standards and with a 60' dedicated right-of-way, is constructed at the present end of Dixon Circle as shown on the survey provided with the application.

Staff have discussed these conditions with the applicant's agent, and they accept these conditions.

Ms. Bell also stated they were previous conditions associated with the property when they were part of the woodlands, the number of curb cuts that could be developed on this property. If it is zoned A-R, due to the shape of the property no more than 2 lots can be developed with frontage on South Jeff Davis. At the narrowest portion of the lot, about halfway between the north and south edges, the property is only 60' wide; a new parcel must have 100' of width all the way to the buildable portion of the lot. Therefore, no new 'flag lot' leading to the south portion of the property could be created here since it is less than 100'. Ms. Bell showed the maps and stated the house on the lot will not meet the A-R standards and will have to be demolished.

Chairman Kruzan asked if the petitioner was present.

Ms. Christine Flanigan spoke on behalf of the owner, the two major reason to change it to A-R is to create the driveway off Dixon Road we have to get some land from Mr. McCue maybe a half an acre and we are going to quitclaim him about 2 acres from the 19 acres parcel in order to keep his conservation status and his A-R zoning. And another reason for the rezoning is to protect the other landowners by keeping it at 5 acres parcels if the land is developed.

Chairman Kruzan asked if anyone was in support of the petition- NO one responded, then he asked for anyone in opposition.

Mr. Travis Bouwmeester started speaking with James McCue, and he hasn't agreed to anything yet, and they are trying to give him a piece of land swap that will be of no use for him. Mr. Travis added that Dixon circle is too narrow, you can't have two cars at one time. The increased flow of traffic will increase and not everyone has the best interest of the residents in mind.

Mrs. Emily Bennett stated they have been there 34 years, stating it is a narrow street, and there is a Methodist Pastor buried there, and they don't know how they will deal with this. She expressed her concerns about whether a developer will be brought to build a road on Dixon circle. They might need more property for construction, she stated she does not want to move due to this.

Mrs. Charles Bennett explained they moved from Lafayette sometime in 1991 and that in 1996 that Jerry's father refused to sell him 70 feet. Jack Dixion twin of Jack Dixon lived where the McCue's live now and said the swap was not going to be of any value. Mr. Bennett explained he had to cut trees encroaching into his property, he also commented he would like to see that property bought by the state and kept it as game preserve for the wildlife animals in specially the deer's and not an area for hunting.

Ms. Flanigan stated she understands the neighbors' concerns, but they are not going to make the road larger they are just going to make the driveway.

Mr. Danny England asked staff if the existing part of the road in Dixon circle is not being altered.?

Ms. Bell responded No, if they need to subdivide, they will have to construct at the end of Dixon circle enough road to county standards, but they will not be required to change, pay or clear the rest of Dixon Circle.

Mr. England asked staff, does the existing part of Dixon circle meets county standards now?

Ms. Bell responded No.

Mr. England added that it will be a big approach, they will have 100 feet of brand

new county standard road at the end of a road that it has been like this for a long time and does not meet county standards?

Ms. Bell responded that's correct.

Mr. England responded, "Why we would do that when we haven't done it in other places that I can think of?"

Ms. Bell explained in order to subdivide property every lot has to have sufficient frontage on a county road or a private road on a road that will be 100' of frontage unless is a cul-de-sac in which case you can put 4 lots on a cul-de-sac with the minimum of 50' of frontage and the only way they will be able to subdivide any of this property will be to build enough road at the end with a cul-de-sac to meet that standard, they can't separate the northern part of the property triangular piece unless they build a cul-de-sac at Dixon circle. That is a county requirement. The county will not require a developer to improve the balance of the road to develop another portion of the road.

Mr. England responded by the land swap, "We might get 3-5 acre lots?"

Ms. Bell responded at most you will get 4 or 3 tracts once you build a road.

Mr. England asked if this hasn't been platted yet, why are conditioning a property assuming the cul-de-sac is required but we haven't done the plating it and know if it is?

Ms. Bell responded that a cul-de-sac will be necessary to subdivide this property because it is the only way to provide road frontage at the Dixon circle end.

Mr. England asked staff, Dixon Circle owners are more concerned about the traffic and road but maybe there will be maybe 2-3 houses?

Ms. Bell responded That's correct, we don't know the exact but the existing right-of-way at Dixon circle is about 30 feet, and it's not enough to create this parcel.

Mr. Boris Thomas added they are also concerned about the trees being cut down.

Ms. Bell stated this will not remove any of the trees anywhere else on Dixon Circle except on this property and they are aware of the cemetery that it is included on the plat and will not be impacted.

Jim Oliver made the motion to recommend CONDITIONAL APPROVAL of Petition 1366-25. Danny England seconded the motion. The motion carried 3-2. John Culbreth Sr. and Boris Thomas opposed.

John Culbreth Sr. moved to adjourn the August 7, 2025, Planning Commission meeting. Jim Oliver seconded. The motion passed 5-0.

The meeting adjourned at 9:25 pm

PLANNING COMMISSION
OF
FAYETTE COUNTY

ATTEST:

JOHN KRUZAN, CHAIRMAN

DEBORAH BELL

_DIRECTOR, PLANNING & ZONING

Secretary